
  MEVAGISSEY PARISH COUNCIL

www.mevagisseypcc.co.uk
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held at the Mevagissey Activity Centre
On Thursday 18 May 2017 at 7.35pm.

Present 
Cllrs.  M Roberts (Chairman), Julian Barron, T Barron, J Blackmore, N Florence, M Facey, J Morgan, H Nathan, K Robinson, G Shephard, D Speed, J Whatty.

In Attendance
Cllr. J Mustoe (CC), Ms Helen Nicholson (CC), P Howson (Clerk), 1 member of the public.
  


.


UNRATIFIED UNLESS SIGNED
1.
Apologies were received from Cllrs. J Daniel and Jade Barron.
2.
Cllr. Roberts declared a possible interest in agenda items relating to the West Wharf public toilets, depending on how the debate unfolded.
3.
Report received from PCSO Dingle for the period 18/04/17 – 12/05/17 detailing a total of 8 crimes: 1 x theft (items missing from a handbag in a public house), 1 x use of threatening or abusive language (following a road rage incident), 1 x harassment (ongoing neighbour issues), 1 x criminal damage (to an electricity meter), 1 x taking a motor vehicle without owner’s consent, 2 x assault (one drink-related, the other neighbour-related), 1 x sexual offences (not disclosable).  PCSO Dingle also submitted a crime summary for the last year, showing a total of 80 crimes, compared to 51 crimes for the previous year (see previous minutes for details).  September 2016 saw the most crimes in any one month.  PCSO Dingle also notified that PCSOs will be cut by more than half in the next 3 years, and a visible police presence will be reduced accordingly.  Meanwhile, a new role has been created to reduce the demand on frontline response officers. This is the Police Community Investigation Officer, and PCSO Dingle has been seconded to this role for 3 months, expecting to return as PCSO in September (as PCSO Barrott, following her marriage at the end of May).  Meanwhile, the existing 4 PCSOs for St Austell Police Station will be covering all areas of St Austell, including Mevagissey (St Austell has gone from 10 PCSOs to 4 in the last 12 months and there are no plans to recruit again).

4.
Helen Nicholson, Community Link Officer, addressed the meeting to summarise the work of the St Austell and Mevagissey Community Network Panel, stressing its effectiveness in addressing issues which affect the whole network area, eg policing.  She asked that attendees to the forthcoming AGM come prepared to contribute a list of ‘highlights and lowlights’ from the past year.  She concluded by describing how Cornwall Council is keen for the public to report problems online in future.  Although it is still be possible to report by phone, the online form prompts the reporter to provide more specific information.
5.
There were no comments from the public.
6.
Proposed by Cllr.Facey, Seconded by Cllr. T Barron that the minutes of the meeting held on 20 April 2017 be accepted.










Carried.
7.
The Clerk reported that:
· Local businesses contributed a further £635 last year towards the cost of operating public toilets as follows: Model Railway, Issey, Central Café, Stone’s Throw, Harbour View and Salamander - £100 each; Bacchus £30; Anon £5. 

· The Police & Crime Commissioner (PCC) was providing grant funding towards the capital costs of installing CCTV systems for connection to the existing monitoring hub at Tolvaddon (the Council decided not to pursue this);

· Notices of intention have been received for the following road closures by South West Water: School Hill, 26 May to 4 June, 24x7; Road between Polkirt Hill and West Wharf, 14-20 June (24 hours only).  For the School Hill closure, vehicular access for residents and pedestrian access will be maintained throughout
· Following a complaint about litter around the Kings Arms / Meadow area, and CC’s refusal to provide more waste bins, I have asked the Ward Member to obtain a quote from Biffa to provide a bin at the junction of Du Maurier Court and Fore Street, to be funded by the Parish (Cllr. Whatty suggested that the Harbour Trustees consider dedicating some of their savings from having removed waste bins from the harbour area (£20,000 pa), to fund new bins elsewhere, and Cllr. Roberts agreed to raise this at the next meeting of the Trustees).

8.
The Ward Member reported that:

· Cornwall Council is yet to form a new administration following the local elections;

· He has met with Heligan Gardens management to discuss collaboration on areas to be improved by the Community Action Group;

· Church Street and Church Lane have been added to the list for resurfacing this year;

· He is pressing for the grass to be cut in St Peter’s Churchyard, which is now overdue;

· The plastic recycling pilot is now running, and he will obtain copies of the explanatory letter for anybody who has not yet received one.
9.
To receive Correspondence.

· Letter from St Peter's Church thanking MPC for the grant towards Tower & Spire printing costs.

· Letter from the MAC thanking MPC for the grant towards improvement costs.

10.
To consider Planning and Licensing Applications.

10a.
PA17/03642 : Rear extension to roof; velux windows to front roof elevation; addition of patio doors to the front elevation.  Curlews Penwarne Lane Mevagissey PL26 6PF


Proposed by Cllr. T Barron, Seconded by Cllr. Florence that the Council supports the application.  

Carried.
10b.
The following planning applications have been Approved (included for information only):


PA16/12077 : Listed building consent for refurbishment and extension.  24 Fore Street.


PA17/02679 : Partial demolition and construction of new extensions.  Waterside, Polkirt Hill.



PA17/02643 : Loft conversion, rear extension, front conservatory with balcony over.  7 Battery Terrace.

11.
To approve the monthly finances.

	Bills to Pay
	Salaries
	£
	648.34
	
	

	
	HMRC (Income Tax & NIC)
	£
	206.16
	
	

	
	Annual insurance
	£
	740.80
	
	

	
	Women's Rape & Sexual Abuse Centre (grant)
	£
	200.00
	
	

	
	Valley Rd. PC cleaning March 2017 (less credits)
	£
	530.41
	
	

	
	Highways weed control (1 of 2)
	£
	372.00
	
	

	
	Valley Rd. PC water charge April 2017
	£
	302.19
	
	

	
	Upgrade to Valley Rd PC gents facility
	£
	1,875.00
	
	

	
	TOTAL
	£
	4,874.90
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Accounts
	Amount available to spend as of last meeting
	£
	45,318.58
	
	

	
	Expenditure last month
	£
	6,709.37
	
	

	
	Precept & CTS Grant (part 1)
	£
	28,195.72
	
	received

	
	Contributions to public toilet fund
	£
	635.00
	
	received

	
	PAYE refund
	£
	108.86
	
	received

	
	Unpresented cheques
	£
	2,451.26
	
	

	
	Balance (money in bank)
	£
	70,000.05
	
	

	
	Available to spend
	£
	67,548.79
	
	

	
	Bank Statements (01/05/2017):
	
	
	
	

	
	Current Account
	
	
	£
	3,507.11

	
	Deposit Account
	
	
	£
	66,492.94

	
	TOTAL
	
	
	£
	70,000.05



It was noted that the last two items on the list of bills to be paid had been added since the agenda was published.


Proposed by Cllr. Facey, Seconded by Cllr. Florence that the accounts be accepted and the bills paid.  
Carried.
12.
Proposed by Cllr. Morgan, Seconded by Cllr. Facey that the 2016/17 Annual Accounts and Accounting Statements be approved.  










 Carried.
13.
Proposed by Cllr. Florence, Seconded by Cllr. Facey that the revised version of the Financial Regulations be adopted. (minute 2017/04/15 refers).   








Carried.
14.
Cllr. Shephard reported that the Neighbourhood Development Plan, having been formally approved at the last meeting, had been submitted to Cornwall Council for their approval.  Once any required amendments have been agreed and implemented, the plan will be submitted for inspection prior to a public referendum, expected in October.
15.
Cllr. Facey reported that the agreed upgrade of the gents’ public toilets on Valley Road had been completed, including replacement of the steel ‘trough’ with three ceramic urinals.  The improved quality of the toilet block has led to renewed interest from advertisers.  Possible further upgrades include a rain collection cistern on the roof.

16.
Feedback from the public meeting regarding the future of the West Wharf toilet block had been covered during the Annual Public Meeting earlier, and there was nothing further to add.
17.
Proposed by Cllr. T Barron, Seconded by Cllr. Robinson that grant funding of £5,000 was ring-fenced to enable the reopening of the West Wharf toilets at short notice, pending an agreed long-term plan.


Carried.
18.
Proposed by Cllr. Morgan, Seconded by Cllr. Nathan that the Council should assume responsibility for the West Wharf public toilets.  Amendment moved by Cllr. Shephard, Seconded by Cllr. Florence, that although such adoption of the West Wharf toilets would remain a Council initiative, the many offers of support from the public, for both the West Wharf and the Valley Road facilities, were recognised and welcomed.  










Amendment and substantive motion carried.

The Clerk will include an item on the next agenda for the Council to move to take over the lease on the West Wharf toilet block.

19.
Cllr. Facey reported that there was no change to the status of the Mevagissey Flood Plan, which remains in need of major revision.
20.
The Chairman reported that there is no further update on negotiations with Lloyds Bank.
21.
Following consideration of the Standards Committee’s request that Standing Orders be amended to require Code of Conduct training to be completed within 6 months of acceptance of office, it was Proposed by Cllr. Shephard, Seconded by Cllr. Facey that the Standing Orders be amended to include the following: ‘All councillors should undertake training in the Code of Conduct within 12 months of the delivery of their first Declaration of Acceptance of Office.’










Carried.
22.
Cllr. Nathan, referring to the earlier discussion about waste bins, said that the Council should pursue a broader vision of recycling within the Parish, and agreed to look into the possibilities and present her findings at a future meeting, The Ward Member offered to work with Cllr. Nathan on this.
23.
Cllr. Nathan outlined her wish to create a Mevagissey Gardening Club to make improvements within the Parish.  She would work in collaboration with the Ward Member, involving interested parties including the Community Action Group and the school.  
24.
The Chairman reported that he would be attending the ‘Little Nippers’ event on 4th June to open their new pathway, part-funded by the Council.
25.
The meeting ended at 9.20pm.  Date of next meeting: 15 June 2017.

Signed .........................................................................................
Dated .................................... 
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